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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 27 June 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Ronald Young , (Chairperson ), John Wood, Vivienne Griffiths, 

Lynne Sproull, Julie Penwright, Anne Short, Helen Elliott

Youth Representatives: None Present

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser
Northern Constabulary: Not present

Guest Speaker: Tim Stott, Principal Planner, Highland Council
Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1.
Chairwoman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors to the meeting.

Apologies were received from PC Williams, Bob Clunas, Paige Shepherd



2
Approval of previous minutes

Amendment 14.2 Change last sentence to read “Original thoughts from Councillors are that the design of the house is unsuitable so an objection has been lodged”

Proposed: Vivienne Griffiths            Seconded Helen Elliott



3
Youth Issues

There were no Youth Representatives present.




3.1
“Dig Your Heart Out”

Anne advised that Wanda has spoken to her about this project. "The Dig Your Heart Out" project is run by Highlands and Islands Youth for Christ and Reverb church - a youth section of the local Methodist church. The project aims to provide young people with a chance to volunteer and show the community they care by providing help for older folk by working in their gardens. The work will take place on 1 – 3 August. Anne suggested that Mrs Newell would benefit for some help in her garden and it was also suggested that if possible, some time could be spent in Dora Cooper’s garden. The Councillors approved this decision and Anne will speak to Wanda to check if the time can be spent on the 2 gardens. 


AS

4
Police Report

PC Williams was unable to attend the meeting and had not submitted a report.

Estelle advised that a complaint had been passed to her via the Cromarty Live website from a tourist. On 19 June a number of local youngsters were seen mistreating and killing crabs hauled in from a creel under the pier. Estelle forwarded the details to PC Williams who said that he would investigate the matter.

Ronald advised that creels have since been moved from the harbour area.

Fortrose Police Station will receive a face-lift later this year.







5
Tim Stott, Principal Planner, Inner Moray Firth Local Development Plan

Ronald welcomed Tim Stott to the meeting.

Tim said that this plan is now the main Highland Council document which deals with Highland Council policy for all planning matters. It is reviewed every 5 years, but the review process takes about 2 years to complete. All Community Councils have the opportunity to be involved in this process, some are more actively involved than others. The plan is currently in draft, the map will be reviewed and new draft issued this autumn. This will then be made available to the public, as it is important to gain public opinions too. There will probably be a public consultation with an open session in the afternoon and an invited session in the evening for landowners/ agents.

Tim showed the map which had been produced as a result of the “Call for Sites” exercise. The map shows areas of the town, which are earmarked for housing and land to be safeguarded from development (green space). The Councillors commented that there is a lot of land currently lying derelict in Cromarty but earmarked for housing, this could be put to better use. Tim explained the process for changing the status of such land. David said that it is necessary look at the supply and demand for housing in the area  - there are currently 360 addresses in Cromarty, so an increase of 10% may be adequate for future housing. Tim added that there are some additional constraints in Cromarty as it is a conservation area/ outwith the commuter belt for Inverness/ roads are narrow etc.

Tim asked for any final comments by 30 June and the Councillors thanked Tim for attending the meeting.

The Councillors reviewed the map again. It was agreed that Lynne would submit feedback to Tim on the current plan as follows:-

· Sandilands site – land has already been allocated here for 30 addresses and this should remain so as this site is suitable for all local amenities BUT open space should be retained on this site for community use

· This site together with existing consents at the Denny and Cromarty Mains would provide 40 new dwellings and this should be sufficient to meet future needs.

· Ferro Cottage – the existing plan is ambiguous about the future use of this site so the new plan should make clear that this land is earmarked for the extension/ developments of Cromarty Primary School

· Walled garden and Daffodil Field - some Councillors said that these sites should be no  longer earmarked for housing, as they have been left to waste for a long time.


LS

6


Matters arising from previous meeting


6.1
3.6 Waste Bin at Multi Court
Vivienne advised that she has spoken to Ian Goode again about the provision of a waste bin at the multi court and also at the children’s play area. Ian said that this should not be a problem and he will arrange for the bins to be provided.




6.2
3.7 Grass Cutting in the Park

Ronald has advised Di Agnew of the concerns about the grass cutting in the park.




6.3
6.1 Lights in Victoria Park
Vivienne advised that she has not been able to look at the lights since the last meeting.


VG

6.4
6.2. Streetlights in Cromarty – Reduction in Provision
Ronald and Craig will carry out a survey to identify which lights can be turned off when the nights are darker.


RY/CF





6.5
6.4 Car Sharing

Julie has been investigating this matter and has issued a couple of emails to Councillors during the month suggesting options for such a scheme in Cromarty.

Julie said that there are 2 main options: - either to have a page on Cromarty Live which people could post their details on to or to join an already existing site. She has spoken to Ranald Robertson of HITRANS about this and he advised that a portal could be added on Cromarty Live to set up a link to their car sharing website at www.IfYouCareShare.com. This scheme is currently used in Uist.

The Councillors agreed that the first step would be to determine the level of interest before progressing this further. It was agreed that whilst there may be people wanting a lift, they may be unhappy to come forward. There may be people who require regular frequent lifts and others who just need an occasional lift to Raigmore for example, so each of these types of need would have to be considered. Julie offered to put up a poster in the Post Office to see how many people express an interest.


JP

6.6
6.5 Play Equipment

Julie will submit an application to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund for the £500 still required.


JP

6.7
6.7 Beach Clean

Vivienne has paid the invoice for £312 for the beach clean completed in May. It was agreed that she will submit an application to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund to recover this cost.


VG



6.8
New Community Council Scheme and Constitution
Estelle submitted the signed documents to Di Agnew but has not yet received the final document signed by the Highland Council.




6.9
9 3 Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates
Helen advised that there have been a number of complaints about the new Cromarty - Dingwall service so she will monitor the number/types of complaints. She has placed a notice and complaint forms in the Post Office accordingly.




6.10
13.1 Cromarty Lunch Club

Kenny Macfarlane produced a summary of the costs for the lunch club and passed it to Craig. The group would need to be a formally constituted group to apply for funding. It was agreed that Anne and Vivienne would work with Kenny to submit an application to the Common Good for funding to run the lunch club.


AS/VG

6.11


13.2 The Links

Craig replied to Mr Nightingale advising him that the Community Council would not clear the area of boats and rubble. Mr Nightingale asked the Community Council to provide details of the boat owners so that he could contact them directly. Ronald will provide this information to Craig who will respond to Mr Nightingale.

The Councillors agreed that the responsibility for clearing the land lies with Mr Nightingale, as the landowner, rather than the Highland Council. The Community Council however has a responsibility to raise issues of local concern to the relevant authorities as the Community Council has no power of enforcement. 

In this area there are also environmental and health & safety concerns over the remains of the caravan and the broken glass as these could be dangerous to the youngsters who gather in this area.


RY/CF





6.11 
John has requested that the Highland Council clears the area, but as this matter has not been progressed by the Highland Council, he has passed the matter on to SEPA to investigate the environmental and health & safety implications. They have advised that they have written to Mr Nightingale and if the area has not been cleared by the end of July, further action will be taken.

As there have been a number of local concerns being discussed by the Council over the last few months, the Councillors suggested that Mr Nightingale should be invited to a future meeting to be involved in the discussions. Estelle will write to Mr Nightingale to invite him.


EE

6.12
Toilets on the Links

The toilet block has still not been repainted. David will follow this up.

Vivienne added that she has repainted the signs by Sutor Creek and put on notices on the noticeboard and in The Emporium to advise tourists where the public toilets are located (as a result of a visitor complaint). She added that the signs for toilets are not standard Highland Council toilet signs, so this maybe misleading to visitors. David will investigate the provision of new signs for public toilets in the town.


DA

DA

6.13
13.10 Cromarty Ferry

David confirmed that the contract runs from June to September and additional subsidies would be required to extend the period of operation. This could be raised with the new operators of Nigg Yard in due course. Helen wrote to John Henderson Snr to enquire about subsidised tickets for locals bit has not received a reply to date.




6.14
16.1 Graveyard

Ronald has passed on the concerns about the grass cuttings at the graveyard.




6.15
Community Council Contact List

Estelle updated the Contact List and emailed to Councillors. Vivienne has placed a revised copy on the noticeboard.




7
Feedback from BI Ward Forum on 9 June

Anne attended the BI Ward Forum and gave feedback. The first part of the Forum covered issues and concerns raised over the repairs on the Kessock Bridge and the implications for motorists over that period.  The Police Report also answered concerns about the repair work and the delays to journeys expected.  The Report also advised that there has been a 15% reduction in crime in the local area within the last 2 months, the number of vandalism cases reported has increased and the number of car battery thefts has increased. 

The main topic was “Planning for the Integration of care, health and education
in Children’s and Adults Services”.  The presentation covered how the relevant parts of Highland Council are working closely with NHS Highland to provide a streamlined service delivery which will enable it to provide better joint community care for older folk and for youngsters as required.

David advised that the Highland Council would hand over its relevant budget for services for older folk to the NHS Highland in order to facilitate this integration. One of the main issues has been a lack of carers in the Black Isle but this issue has improved due to improved pay for carers and better management of carers’ time.




8
Common Good Funding

Di Agnew had emailed a spreadsheet which provided details on the Common Good expenditure over the last few years. She had advised that the revenue account for the Cromarty Good Fund for this financial year would be approximately £11k (which included annual rental income). Di advised that talks are taking place about the £185k due to be transferred to the Common Good from the sale of the Sandilands site.

The Councillors had agreed during the month to approve the application for £1k for the Cromarty Bowling Club based on this information.

The Councillors would like more detail on the Common Good Funding which will be available for this year. David was asked to give an update at the next meeting. Item to be retained on the agenda for next meeting.


DA

9
Sign Posting in Cromarty

Last year the Councillors carried out an audit of the sign posts in Cromarty and a number of unnecessary/ outdated signs were removed. However a recent visitor to Cromarty  complained that the signs in Cromarty were inadequate. Vivienne has addressed the issue for signs for public toilets as mentioned above but the visitor suggested that more signs were required to provide tourist information. The Councillors agreed that the audit should be redone, to take into account the needs of a visitor to the town. Ronald agreed to do this, but it was noted that  any cost implications for the provision of additional signs will have to be taken into account


RY

10
Gaelic Chapel

 (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig advised that he has contacted Jane Hislop at TSH Burns and she will look over the draft trust deed which was supplied by John Nightingale and give her views on the suitability of the document. He advised that the initial fee for this will be approx. £2-300 but this will come out of the BI Discretionary budget.




11

11.1

11.2
Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

John Wood – Community Market

John advised that the first 2 Community Markets had been very successful with 250 people attending the first and 140 people attending the second. The visitors seemed to be about half local people and half from other areas, which is very positive.

The last market had fewer local food producers as there had been problems with supplies due to the weather but there had been more craft stalls. Local groups are providing the refreshments. There will be NO market held in August – Vivienne asked for this to be published as she has received a number of enquiries about the August date.

John would like to make the September market a big event as it coincides with Open Doors Day and the local Words Festival. 

John has put up posters asking for volunteers to help on each market day and he asked the Councillors to help or persuade others to help at these events.

John Wood - Allotments
John advised that no real progress has been made in securing land for allotments but he is now working with the Scottish Allotments Federation to try to progress this. He has also written to Dave Thomson MSP to explain the issues with local landowners and to ask for help. He added that the Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society (CAGS) has been shortlisted for a grant from ”Our Community – Our Future”, which is funded by the Big Lottery Fund.








11.3

11.4


John Wood – Land Reform

John has issued a couple of emails on this matter to the Councillors during the month. He said the matter has been discussed many times over the years but not really progressed. He has been speaking to Andy Wightman clarify what can be done. It seems that the community (but not the Community Council) could register an interest in the Cromarty Estate, if it sets up a Community Enterprise. Andy Wightman has offered to help look at this matter and the issues relating to land ownership in Cromarty, but this would cost £750+. Vivienne asked the Councillors to bear in mind that the bank account is not substantial at the moment.

It was agreed that this would be a matter for the community as a whole to make a decision, not just the Council and Vivienne suggested that it would be useful to determine the level of interest in the community as a starting point. The Councillors will discuss the way forward at the next meeting.

Julie Penwright – Play Equipment

Julie advised that more funds are required to purchase more play equipment. She has been talking to local Mums who are keen to help so she asked for approval from the Council to go ahead with more fund raising activities. The Councillors said they were more than happy for Julie to do this.


ALL



12 

12.2

12.3
Victoria Hall

Victoria Hall Licence

Vivienne distributed copies of the Licence Agreement for the Victoria Hall. The Victoria Hall Management Committee has already reviewed the Licence and made amendments and recommendations. Vivienne asked the Councillors to look at and approve the recommended actions in order to conclude the licence agreement with Highland Council, in accordance with the approval already given by the Community Council. The Councillors gave their approval, as there were no major changes required.

Income & Expenditure

Vivienne passed round copies of the Income & Expenditure Sheet for the Victoria Hall. (See Appendix A) She explained that the balance for Quarter One was

 -£52.15 but that this was an acceptable figure, given the costs of running the hall.

Events in Victoria Park

Estelle had forwarded an email from Ian Goode expressing his concerns about 2 events to be held in the park as follows:-

· Moray Firth Black Isle Cycle Race 23 –24 July

Cromarty is to host this event and this will have a big impact on the town. It has been suggested that the Victoria Park could be used for parking the support vehicles (weather permitting) to avoid congestion in the streets.

Ian has raised concerns about this request as the access to the park is difficult and the vehicles may cause damage to  the field.

The Councillors said they were happy for this event to go ahead providing that the Hirer ensures that there is no damage to the field and cars do not park on the football pitch. The Hirer must also be responsible for controlling the access to the Park.

- Scottish Caravan Club – one weekend in August

The Scottish Caravan Club wishes to host a caravanning weekend in Cromarty, as they have done before. This will mean about 20-40 vans in the Victoria Park.

Ian has again raised concerns about the possibility of damage to the pitch and to the field. He is also concerned about the access to the Park. The Councillors said that this event had been held a few years ago and there were no real problems at that time. The Councillors agreed that they are happy for this event to go ahead, under the same conditions as stated above.

Vivienne will respond to Ian accordingly.


VG





13

13.1

13.2

13.3
Dr Forth’s Bequest

Snow Plough/ Tractor

The tractor is due to arrive mid July. The Councillors agreed that Dave Nicol could borrow it for the Black Isle Show, he will collect and return it to Cromarty. Ronald plans to invite the local press to produce an article, he has already spoken to Bobby about this and will invite Ian Hay and Dave Nicol to the event.

An additional £3k is required for the purchase of the tractor. The Councillors have agreed that this can be borrowed from the Tennis Courts’ fund for the time being. David advised that the Council could apply to the Common Good Capital Fund for this shortfall. 

Tennis Courts

Vivienne advised that she has now over a dozen people who have said that they are prepared to take part in this project. The Constitution is currently being prepared. Anne said that Mrs Newell remembers playing tennis in the Victoria Park as a child so she is pleased that the tennis court will be in the Park.

Play Equipment

Please see items  6.6 &  11.4 above for update on this project. The play equipment has still not been installed in Townlands Park.




14

14.1

14.2

14.3


Treasurer’s  Report 

Period:  9 May 2011 to 27 June 2011 

Income

Guide book Sales




  £35.00

Walks Leaflets sales  




    £2.50

Collection re J Alston retirement


£158.35

Victoria Hall expenses reimbursed

            £207.46

Total income:





£403.31

Expenditure:

Secretarial expenses: June 
                 

  £50.00

J Alston cheque, card & flowers


£207.00

J Henderson – Beach cleanup  costs


£312.00

Data Commission Annual Fee


  £35.00

Postage





    £0.46

Total expenditure:




£604.46

Accounts Receivable:




Nil

Accounts Payable:




Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 27.06.2011 =  £50,307.10

Comprising:

Community Council funds



 £2467.36

Dr Forth’s Bequest fund


          £46,221.38

Cromarty 2007 fund




   £568.36

Play Equipment fund 



             £1050.00

   





15

15.1

15.2 

15.3

15.4

15.5


Highland Councillor’s  Report

Bright Spark Development

David advised that he has received a number of requests from people at Davidston to talk about the proposed development as they were not aware of the public consultation meeting held on 10 May. This meeting will take place on 28 June at the HMI at 7.30pm, Anne offered to attend the meeting on behalf of the Council.

Di Agnew

David said that Di now has responsibility for the Dingwall and Seaforth Ward in addition to the Black Isle Ward, so her workload has doubled. He suggested that where possible, issues should be passed though to the service point on 01381 620797

Where they will be logged on to the system. There is also an escalation process in place, so queries not dealt with in 10 days will be automatically escalated to a higher level.

Financial Arrangements for Community Councils

The Highland Council review has been completed and a new formula applied to calculate the level of funding for each Community Council. David said that the new arrangements will be in place for 2012/2013. The new grant for Cromarty will be £18.30 less than that currently received. The Highland Council will also meet costs incurred for Community Council elections.

Tourist Information Centre

Vivienne asked David about the criteria to be met for requesting a TIC. David said that these centres are run by VisiitScotland, sometimes through service points or interactive touch screen displays. 

Scottish Beach Award Guide

Craig showed the Councillors the latest guide which did not include any beaches on the Black Isle. He asked if Councillors thought that it would be worth while trying to get Cromarty, Rosemarkie and Fortrose listed. He said he thought it would be an 18-month process but the Councillors agreed that Craig should make preliminary enquiries. David said that there might be issues about the quality of the water so Craig offered to contact Scottish Water to get an update on the water quality.


CF

16

16.1


Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item.

Stornaway House – Ms Miranda Harvey

Internal alterations and installation of window on gable of existing rear extension of house and alterations to garage – no issues raised




17


Correspondence




17.1
Zooulla Spirou

Zooulla has written to Ronald to express concern that the ivy was removed from the wall on The Paye. Craig had removed the ivy as it was growing down into the gully and blocking the gully. Zooulla has already spoken to Craig about this matter but Ronald will respond to Zooulla’s letter as a matter of courtesy.


RY

17.2


Visitor from Switzerland

Estelle has received a letter from a gentleman from Switzerland who visited Cromarty recently. He was concerned about the level of service/ attitude of staff that he received in the Cromarty Arms. He has also copied the letter to VisitScotland. It was agreed that Estelle would acknowledge his letter but the Council would take no further action, as VistScotland would investigate the incident if they thought it appropriate.


EE





18
AOB


18.1
Daffodil Field

Anne expressed concern at the state of the Daffodil Field, as it is very overgrown. It was agreed that she would contact Major Phipps to discuss the matter.


AS

18.2
Flower Beds By Forsyth House

Anne said the beds are very overgrown and urgently require attention. As this is Highland Council property, Ronald will flag this up through the Service Point.


RY

18.3
Caravan on Braehead

Concerns have been raised about the caravan which has been parked on Braehead for a long time. Ronald will investigate who owns it and speak to them.


RY

18.4
Community Council Noticeborad

Ronald said that it looked as if many of the papers on the noticeboard were faded but Vivienne said it is due to the Perspex, she has cleaned it but it has discoloured. Ronald will look into replacing the Perspex.


RY

18.5


Jackie Alston – Retirement

Ronald attended her presentation at the Primary Scholl and gave her the cheque from the community. She has sent a thank you card to the Councillors. There should be an article in the local press this week.

Vivienne pointed out that she only knew about Jackie’s retirement as Doris McCann told her and asked if the Community Council would be arranging a collection, which Vivienne then organised. It was agreed that Estelle should write to Doris to thank her.


EE

18.6
Wanda Mackay

David advised that Wanda has been finally appointed to the role of Black Isle Youth Development Officer. It was agreed that Estelle should write to Wanda on behalf of the Councillors to congratulate her on her apointment..


EE

18.7
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee

A couple of people have asked Estelle if the Community Council will be arranging any events to mark the Queen’s Golden Jubilee next June. Some Councillors said that local folk do not seem to be keen to celebrate Royal events, but Anne said that there had been events to mark the Queen's Silver Jubilee. It was agreed that this should be raised as an agenda item at the next meeting, to give Councillors time to consider it. It is likely that it would only be possible to run any events if there is funding available.





Ronald thanked everyone for attending and for their input. 

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 25 July

at 7.30pm in the Hugh Miller Institute




Victoria Hall Income & Expenditure Account




APPENDIXA


April - June  2011 


Income



Donations & Gifts
 £29.00 


Hall rental income
 £1,469.50 


Interest Income
 £2.55 


Office Rental
 £260.01 


Total Income
 £1,761.06 


Expense



Office Expense



Professional Fees
 £139.00 


Total Office Expense
 £139.00 


Premises



Electricity
 £180.00 


Oil
 £480.00 


Repairs and Maintenance
 £68.46 


Supplies
 £87.44 


Water charges
 £165.00 


Total Premises
 £980.90 


Staff Costs



Salaries
 £693.31 


Total Staff Costs
 £693.31 


Total Expense
 £1,813.21 


Profit/ Loss for the period
-£52.15 

MINUTES APPROVED ON 25 JULY 2011
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